
 

 

 

 

January 2, 2021 

Dear families, 

Happy New Year! I hope that you were able to enjoy Christmas break! Thank you to all who sent 
Christmas gifts! Some of them arrived in my office without names so I’m sorry that I can’t thank you 
individually. I am mostly recovered from surgery that I had right before Christmas.  I have been enjoying 
too many Christmas cookies, the beautiful light displays in my neighborhood, and quiet time at home 
with my children.  

We are looking forward to a return to a more normal school schedule based on the governor’s new 
guidelines for schools. After reviewing all the newest data, the governor has concluded that schools that 
utilize social distancing and follow safety protocols are the safest place for students to be. This latest 
data shows that it is as safe for students to be in school as it is for them to be learning remotely.  

St. Frances Cabrini School has demonstrated the ability to limit transmission in the school environment 
when we had all students on campus in September and October 2020. Since the current case activity 
trends seem to be flat or decreasing since early in December, we will expand access to in-person 
learning.  

Here’s the plan: 

--January 4 – January 8, we will continue as we have been – Pre-K in person every day, K-5 on hybrid and 
Middle School remote.  Academic Camp will be available Monday through Friday for K-8 students. 

--On January 11, Kindergarten through 5th grade will attend in person full days Monday through 
Thursday and half days on Friday. Pre-K will continue to attend every day but will have half days on 
Friday. Middle School will remain remote with Academic Camp available.  

--When the case numbers are between 50-350/100,000/14 days, all grades, including Middle School will 
come to school in person full days, Monday through Thursday, and half days on Fridays. I am hopeful 
that we will reach this point in January. 

--When case numbers are below 50/100,000/14 days we will return to full days Monday through Friday 
and will follow the normal calendar.  

The half days are to allow teachers to work with students who will be remote. As part of our safety plan, 
we are asking families who travel out of state or have had contact with those who have tested positive 
to self-quarantine and we will be providing on-line instruction for these students.  

Currently, case rate numbers are going down. We will need to wait and see if there is a post-Christmas 
surge, but we are hopeful that Middle School students will return in person by the end of January.  



Part of the governor’s guidelines mandate that we consider other health and education risks and 
benefits to children. We feel that having students at school is essential for students’ social and 
emotional growth and well-being. We will continue to do everything we can to have students in person 
at St. Frances Cabrini.  

According to the governor’s guidelines, once we have successfully brought students back on campus we 
may “maintain access to in-person learning for those who have it. Schools are not required to reduce in-
person learning based on metrics as long as the school can demonstrate the ability to limit transmission 
in the school environment.” In other words, if there are no cases of covid-19 transmission at school we 
can continue with in person learning regardless of Covid-19 activity in Pierce County. This will make it 
imperative that everyone follows safety protocols and stays home if they are sick or have been exposed 
to someone with Covid-19.  

I have attached a chart that shows the school’s plans based on Covid-19 activity levels, as well as page 8 
of the Governor’s K-12 In-Person Learning Provision Toolkit.  

Please continue to pray for a decrease in Covid-19 activity and healing for those afflicted by it.  

Please let me know if you have any questions or concerns! We are blessed to be trusted with the care 
and education of your children!  
 
In Christ Jesus,  

Monica Davis 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



Saint Frances Cabrini School  
Plans to return to in person learning January 2021 

 

Phase 1 – High Covid-19 Activity >350 cases/100,000/14 days, Test positivity > 10% 

January 4-8, 2021 • Pre-K will continue 5 days per week as usual. 
• All other classes will continue with the hybrid schedule  
• Academic Camp will be available for Kindergarten through 8th grade 

January 11, 2021 • Pre-K through 5th grade will be in person all day Monday through Thursday 
and half days on Friday with 12:00 PM dismissal 

• Middle School will continue with remote learning 
• Academic Camp will be available for Middle School 
• Extended Care will be available on Friday afternoons 

 

 

Phase 2 – Moderate Case Activity 50-350 cases/100,000/14 days, test positivity 5-10% 

Possibly January 
25 or February 1  

• All students, Pre-K - 8th grade will be in person Monday - Thursday 
• All students, Pre-K – 8th grade will have early dismissal at 12:00 PM on Fridays 
• Extended Care will be available on Friday afternoon. Please pre-register so we 

can be sure to provide appropriate supervision.  
 

 

Phase 3 – Low Covid-19 Activity <50 cases/100,000/14 days, test positivity <5% 

Unknown date, 
based on Covid-19 
case rate activity 

All students will be in person 5 days per week.  
Students with medical needs may stay remote, but students are strongly 
encouraged to return in person.  
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The decision to resume or expand in-person learning is complex and requires weighing both risks and 
benefits to children, staff, their families, and the broader community. With regards to COVID-19, DOH 
recommends that local leaders consider COVID-19 activity level (i.e., case rates, percent test 
positivity, trends, etc.) as well as the educational, social and emotional benefits of in-person learning 
for students. When recommending guiding metrics to resume in-person learning, DOH considered both 
the health risks of COVID-19 to students, school staff, and the surrounding community; as well as the 
benefits of in-person school to children and their families. These metrics are not intended to serve as a 
hard thresholds but as a primary consideration in determining for whom to provide in-person learning.   
 

For whom should your community provide in person learning? 
For School Administrators, Local Health Officers, and Community Stakeholders 

The risk of COVID-19 being introduced into the school and spreading depends on the health and safety measures taken by schools 
and the level of COVID-19 spread in the community. Consider the following educational modalities based on community 
transmission and other health and education risks and benefits. 

COVID-19 
Activity 

HIGH  
>350 cases/100K/14 days  
Test positivity >10%  
Trends in cases and hospitalizations 

MODERATE  
~50-350 cases/100K /14 days Test 
positivity 5-10%  
Trends in cases and 
hospitalizations 

LOW  
<50 cases/100K/14 days  
Test positivity <5% 
Trends in cases and 
hospitalizations 

Education 
Modality 

Phase in in-person learning in 
groups of 15 or fewer students for 
pre-K through grade 5 and those 
with highest needs.  

Prioritize Pre-K through grade 3, and 
students in any grade with 
disabilities, students living 
homeless, or those farthest from 
educational justice.  

If schools can demonstrate the 
ability to limit transmission in the 
school environment, add grades 4-5. 

Phase in in-person learning.  

Prioritize Elementary (pre-K -
5) if they are not already 
receiving in-person learning, 
and Middle School. 

 
If schools can demonstrate 
the ability to limit 
transmission in the school 
environment, add more high 
school students when case 
rates are below about 
200/100K/14 days. 

Provide in-person learning 
for all students. 

Extra- 
curricular 
Activities 

Cancel or postpone most in-person 
extra-curricular activities except 
those allowed under Safe Start and 

COVID-19.  

Extra-curricular activities 
must follow K-12, applicable 
Safe Start protocols and 

COVID-19. 

Extra-curricular activities 
must follow K-12, applicable 
Safe Start protocols and 

COVID-19. 

Transition   
Across all COVID-19 Activity Levels: 

 When trends in cases and hospitalizations are flat or decreasing, and the school can demonstrate the 
ability to limit transmission in the school environment, expand access to in-person learning 

 When trends are increasing, pause expansion of additional in-person learning and maintain access to 
in-person learning for those who have it. Schools are not required to reduce in-person learning or 
revert to remote learning based on metrics if the school can demonstrate the ability to limit 
transmission in the school environment. 

 Consider other health and education risks and benefits to children and their families  

At any COVID-19 level, transition temporarily to full distance learning for 14 days when school meets  
K-12 Health and Safety Guidance (p 16) or on recommendation of the local health officer. 
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St. Frances Cabrini School 
20-21 School Reopening Plan 
 

 
 
 
Health Screening 
 
 Per the Health Protocols recommended by the State of Washington (Guidance for Daily 

COVID-19 Symptom Screening of Staff and Guests, Updated July 27, 2020) upon arrival, 
students and staff will receive a Health Screening for any of the following new or worsening 
signs or symptoms of possible COVID-19. The following symptoms will be assessed:  
o Cough 
o Shortness of breath or difficulty breathing 
o Chills 
o Muscle or body aches 
o Headache 
o Sore Throat 
o Recent loss of taste or smell 
o Diarrhea 
o Feeling feverish or a measured temperature greater than or equal to 100.4 degrees 

Fahrenheit 
o Known close contact with a person who is lab confirmed to have COVID-19 within 

the past 14 days 
o Traveled Internationally or to an area with an active CDC travel alert within the last 

14 days.  
 A touchless forehead thermometer will be used to record temperature. 
 A record of daily symptom screening results for each employee and student will be kept 

for at least 28 days 
 Throughout the day school personnel will be watching for visual signs of illness (flushed 

cheeks, rapid or difficulty breathing, fatigue, and cough).  
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Drop-Off and Pick-Up 
  
 Drop-Off and Pick-Up of students will happen in the Carpool Area. Caregivers should 

remain in their vehicle during drop-off and pick-up. Should the caregiver need to enter the 
school building, the caregiver must be screened by St. Frances Cabrini staff as outlined 
below. Please maintain a separation of 6 feet from individuals not within the household 
during drop-off and pick-up.  

 
Staff:  
• Staff are always required to wear masks or face shields, excluding eating and drinking.  
• Staff will be subject to a Health Screening daily, including a touchless temperature check.   
• Staff are required to wash hands when entering the school building.  

  
Students:  
• Students will be required to wear masks during drop off and pick-up due to proximity of 

students from other cohorts.    
• Students will be subject to a Health Screening daily, including a touchless temperature check.   
• Students will be required to wash hands when entering the school building. Staff will 

instruct on good hand washing techniques and will supervise hand washing at least TWICE 
DAILY, more if necessary.  

  
Masks 
  
 Per the Washington State Department of Health, everyone in a school building must wear a face 

covering, with specific exemptions identified. Students and staff may choose to wear a face shield 
instead of a cloth face covering, if needed for student instruction.  It should be noted that cloth 
face coverings have a superior ability to capture more droplets from speaking, coughing, sneezing, 
etc.  

 A cloth face covering is fabric that covers the nose and mouth. This can be:  
o A sewn mask secured with ties or straps around the head or behind the ears.  
o Made from a variety of materials, such as fleece, cotton, or linen.  
o Factory-made or made from household items.  

 Masks must be in solid colors and is considered a piece of protective equipment, just as lab 
goggles are worn in the science lab or a helmet is worn in some sporting events. Students are 
required to have at least 3 masks each day. One mask for the morning before lunch, one mask for 
after lunch, and the final mask as a backup if needed.  

 Students who are not exempt from the face covering requirement must wear either a cloth mask 
or face shield. Staff will provide education, recommend alternative face coverings, implement 
positive behavior interventions, and when appropriate, consult with the student's caregiver to 
encourage compliance. Only as a last resort will the school consider excluding a student for 
refusing to wear a face covering. If the student must be excluded from in-person education, the 
school will provide the student with an opportunity to receive education services online. Students 
who are unable to consistently wear a face covering due to sensory, behavioral, or other 
disabilities will not be disciplined or denied access to educational services as a result.  
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Handwashing 
  
All students and staff will be expected to wash their hands for 20 seconds with soap and water, 
or use alcohol-based hand sanitizer (at least 80%), for the following:  
o Before and after eating 
o Before and after activities 
o After using the bathroom 
o Before and after touching their face, including blowing their nose 
o Before and after sharing tools and materials 
o Before entering the classroom 
o Before leaving the classroom 
o Before entering the building 
o Before and after handling a first aid situation 
o Before and after interacting with a student from another cohort.  

  
  
Physical Distancing Measures  
  
 St. Frances Cabrini and its staff will promote physical distancing to the maximum extent 

feasible during our 2020-2021 school year and decrease shared touch points within the 
school.  
o Each student will have a designated desk that will be cleaned mid-way and at the 

end of each school day. A minimum of six feet will separate desks. Separation based 
on the Reopening Washington Schools 2020: District Planning Guide by the 
Washington Office of Superintendent of Public Instruction (June 11, 2020).  

o For additional information regarding physical distancing measures that will be 
implemented, see "School Day Procedures" section below.  

  
School Day Procedures 
  
 Each student will have their own designated space within the classroom and set of 

consumable and non-consumable (e.g., scissors, tape, markers, pencil, etc.) supplies. 
Designated spaces and tables will be cleaned throughout and at the end of each school 
day. A minimum of six feet will separate desks.  Separation based on the Reopening 
Washington Schools 2020: District Planning Guide by the Washington Office of 
Superintendent of Public Instruction (June 11, 2020).  

 Outdoor play will be incorporated in school curricula.  
 Hand washing and sanitization at regular intervals will be practiced, including before and 

after every meal and activity.  
 Respiratory etiquette will be practiced.   
 Per the Health Protocols by the Washington State Department of Health (June 11, 2020), 

everyone in a school building must wear a face covering.  
 Hand sanitation stations will be placed in strategic locations to be readily available for 

everyone in the building.   
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Classroom 
  
Staff:  
• Staff are always required to wear masks or face shields, excluding eating and drinking.  
• Staff will store personal belongings at their desks.  
• When possible, work should be completed on an individual basis as opposed to pair or 

group work.  
• Regular hand washing is required before and after activities. The physical transitions of 

the group should start and conclude with hand washing/hand sanitizer. This includes 
activities such as eating, moving in and out of the space, and touching a high-touch area 
(e.g., door handles, light switches, etc.) as well as touching your face or blowing your 
nose.  

  
Students:  
• Students will each have an assigned locker or cubby to store their personal belongings.  
• Students will each have an individual desk. Desks will be six feet apart. All desks will 

be facing forward to decrease the risk of coughing or sneezing in another's face.  
• Student cohorts should be self-contained with their set of teachers and student 

cohorts must not join or combine with other student cohorts.  
• Regular hand washing is required before and after activities. The physical transitions 

of the group should start and conclude with hand washing/hand sanitizer. This 
includes activities such as eating, moving in and out of the space, and touching a 
high-touch area (e.g., door handles, light switches, etc.) as well as touching your face 
or blowing your nose.  

  
  
Bathroom 
  
Staff:  
• Staff are always required to wear masks or face shields, excluding eating and drinking.  
• Staff are required to wash hands after using the bathroom.  
• Staff will instruct on good hand washing techniques and give students frequent 

opportunities to wash hands or use hand sanitizer. Staff will supervise hand washing 
at least twice daily, more if necessary.  

  
Students:  
• Students will be required to wear masks when sharing the bathroom with another 

individual.  
• Students will be required to wash hands after using the bathroom. Staff will instruct 

on good hand washing techniques and give students frequent opportunities to wash 
hands or use hand sanitizer. Staff will supervise hand washing at least twice daily, 
more if necessary.  
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Lunch 
  
Staff:  
• Staff are always required to wear masks or face shields, excluding eating and drinking.  
• Staff are required to wash hands before and after eating.  

  
Students:  
• Students will not wear masks while eating or drinking.  
• Students will be required to wash hands before and after eating.  
• To the extent possible, students should eat lunch at their desks. When this is not 

possible, students should have assigned seats in the classroom that allows students 
to maintain social distancing.  

  
Indoors 
  
Staff:  
• Staff are always required to wear masks or face shields, excluding eating and drinking.  
• Staff are required to wash hands when entering and exiting a room.  

  
Students:  
• Students will be required to wear masks while indoors.  
• Students will be required to wash hands when entering and exiting a room.  
• To keep cohorts from interacting, we will only allow one cohort in a room at a time.  

o For the youngest students, including early childhood and early elementary 
students, as well as some students with disabilities, social distancing will not be 
possible or developmentally appropriate. These students are also unlikely to 
attend to a natural barrier or cones. In these cases, as much as possible, only 
one cohort uses an enclosed space at a time.  

  

Outdoors 
  

Staff:  
• Staff are always required to wear masks or face shields, excluding eating and drinking.  
• Staff are required to wash hands when entering and exiting an outdoor space.  

  
Students:  
• Students will be required to wear masks while outdoors.  
• Students will be required to wash hands when entering and exiting an outdoor space.  
• To keep cohorts from interacting, areas will be designated for cohorts to play separately 

from one another.  
o For the youngest students, including early childhood and early elementary students, as 

well as some students with disabilities, social distancing will not be possible or 
developmentally appropriate. These students are also unlikely to attend to a natural 
barrier or cones. In these cases, it is recommended that, as much as possible, only one 
cohort uses an OUTDOOR space at a time.  
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In Transit 
  

Staff:  
• Staff are always required to wear masks or face shields, excluding eating and drinking.  
• Staff are required to wash hands when entering and exiting a space.  
• Staff will comply with the posted signs and arrows directing the appropriate flow of traffic.  

  
Students:  
• Students will be required to wear masks when moving between spaces (i.e. from car to 

inside, from classroom to classroom, any trip to the bathroom, etc.).   
• Students will be required to wash hands when entering and exiting a room. Staff will instruct 

on good hand washing techniques and will supervise hand washing at least TWICE DAILY, 
more if necessary.  

• Students will comply with the posted signs and arrows directing the appropriate flow of 
traffic.  

  
Isolation Room 

  
Staff:  
• Staff are always required to wear masks or face shields, excluding eating and drinking.  
• Staff are required to wash hands when entering and exiting the space.  

  
Students:  
o Sick students will be isolated, and their caregivers will be contacted to pick up the student 

from school.   
o Testing results must be given to school administration prior to the student's return to 

school.  
  

Cleaning Protocols 
Clean 
• Wear disposable gloves to clean and disinfect. 
• Clean surfaces using soap and water, then use disinfectant. 
• Cleaning with soap and water reduces number of germs, dirt, and impurities on the surface.  

Disinfecting kills germs on surfaces. 
• Practice routine cleaning of frequently touched surfaces. 
• High touch surfaces include: 

o Tables, doorknobs, light switches, countertops, handles, desks, phones, keyboards, toilets, 
faucets, sinks, etc. 
  

Disinfect 
• EPA-registered household disinfectant will be used. 

Instructions on the label will be followed to ensure safe and effective use of the product. 
Many products recommend: 
o Keeping surface wet for a period of time (see product label). 
o Precautions such as wearing gloves and making sure you have good ventilation during use of 

the product. 
 

https://www.epa.gov/pesticide-registration/list-n-disinfectants-use-against-sars-cov-2


Page 7 of 10 
 

Always read and follow the directions on the label to ensure safe and effective use. 
• Wear skin protection and consider eye protection for potential splash hazards 
• Ensure adequate ventilation 
• Use no more than the amount recommended on the label 
• Use water at room temperature for dilution (unless stated otherwise on the label) 
• Avoid mixing chemical products 
• Label diluted cleaning solutions 
• Store and use chemicals out of the reach of children and pets 

Diluted household bleach solutions may also be used if appropriate for the surface. 
o Check the label to see if your bleach is intended for disinfection and has a sodium 

hypochlorite concentration of 5%–6%. Ensure the product is not past its expiration date. 
Some bleaches, such as those designed for safe use on colored clothing or for whitening 
may not be suitable for disinfection. 

o Unexpired household bleach will be effective against coronaviruses when properly diluted. 
Follow manufacturer’s instructions for application and proper ventilation. Never mix 
household bleach with ammonia or any other cleanser. 
Leave solution on the surface for at least 1 minute. 
 
To make a bleach solution, mix: 

o 5 tablespoons (1/3rd cup) bleach per gallon of room temperature water 
OR 

o 4 teaspoons bleach per quart of room temperature water 
• Bleach solutions will be effective for disinfection up to 24 hours. 

  
Soft surfaces 
For soft surfaces such as carpeted floor, rugs, and drapes 
• Clean the surface using soap and water or with cleaners appropriate for use on these surfaces. 
• Launder items (if possible) according to the manufacturer’s instructions. Use the warmest 

appropriate water setting and dry items completely. 
OR 

• Disinfect with an EPA-registered household disinfectant. These disinfectants meet EPA’s criteria 
for use against COVID-19. 

• Vacuum as usual. 
  
Electronics 
For electronics, such as tablets, touch screens, keyboards, remote controls, and ATM machines 
• Consider putting a wipeable cover on electronics. 
• Follow manufacturer’s instruction for cleaning and disinfecting. 

o If no guidance, use alcohol-based wipes or sprays containing at least 70% alcohol. Dry 
surface thoroughly.  

  
 
 
 
 
 
 

https://www.epa.gov/pesticide-registration/list-n-disinfectants-use-against-sars-cov-2
https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/faq.html#Cleaning-and-Disinfection
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Cleaning and disinfecting outdoor areas 
• Outdoor areas, like playgrounds in schools generally require normal routine cleaning, but do not 

require disinfection. 
o Do not spray disinfectant on outdoor playgrounds- it is not an efficient use of supplies and is 

not proven to reduce risk of COVID-19 to the public. 
o High touch surfaces made of plastic or metal, such as grab bars and railings should be 

cleaned routinely. 
o Cleaning and disinfection of wooden surfaces (play structures, benches, tables) or 

groundcovers (mulch, sand) is not recommended. 
• Sidewalks and roads should not be disinfected. 

o Spread of COVID-19 from these surfaces is very low and disinfection is not effective. 
  
Positive Cases 
  
If a student or staff member is diagnosed with COVID-19, their family should notify the school. If it is 
confirmed that a staff member or student were COVID-19 positive while at St. Francis Cabrini, the 
following procedure will be enacted:  
 The school administration will notify families and staff regarding a case in the school community 

as soon as information is confirmed. 
 The cleaning/disinfecting will include all areas such as offices, bathrooms, common areas, shared 

electronic equipment used by the ill persons, focusing especially on frequently touched surfaces.  
 Reopening schedule will be determined after the cleaning/disinfecting has been conducted.  
 Staff and students who were in contact with the individual(s) with a confirmed COVID-19 diagnosis 

may be subject to a 14-day quarantine.  
 Students and staff who are confirmed to have COVID-19 may not return to campus until all three 

of the following criteria are met: at least 3 days (72 hours) have passed since recovery (resolution 
of fever without the use of fever-reducing medications); and the individual has improvement of 
symptoms (e.g.: cough, shortness of breath); and at least 10 days have passed since symptoms 
first appeared.  
  

Cleaning and disinfecting your building or facility if someone is sick 
• Close off areas used by the person who is sick. 
• Open outside doors and windows to increase air circulation in the area. 
• Wait 24 hours before you clean or disinfect. If 24 hours is not feasible, wait as long as possible. 
• Clean and disinfect all areas used by the person who is sick, such as offices, bathrooms, common 

areas, shared electronic equipment like tablets, touch screens, and keyboards. 
• Vacuum the space if needed. Use a vacuum equipped with high-efficiency particulate air (HEPA) 

filter, if available. 
o Do not vacuum a room or space that has people in it. Wait until the room or space is empty 

to vacuum, such as at night, for common spaces, or during the day for private rooms. 
o Wear disposable gloves to clean and disinfect. For soft (porous) surfaces such as carpeted 

floors or rugs, clean the surface with detergents or cleaners appropriate for use on these 
surfaces, according to the textile’s label. After cleaning, disinfect with an appropriate EPA-
registered disinfectant on List N: Disinfectants for use against SARS-CoV-2.  
Soft and porous materials, like carpet, are generally not as easy to disinfect as hard and non-
porous surfaces. EPA has listed a limited number of products approved for disinfection for 
use on soft and porous materials on List N. 

https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/faq.html#Cleaning-and-Disinfection
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Follow the disinfectant manufacturer’s safety instructions (such as wearing gloves and 
ensuring adequate ventilation), concentration level, application method and contact time. 
Allow sufficient drying time if vacuum is not intended for wet surfaces. 

o Temporarily turn off in-room, window-mounted, or on-wall recirculation HVAC to avoid 
contamination of the HVAC units. 

o Do NOT deactivate central HVAC systems. These systems tend to provide better filtration 
capabilities and introduce outdoor air into the areas that they serve. 

o Consider temporarily turning off room fans and the central HVAC system that services the 
room or space, so that particles that escape from vacuuming will not circulate throughout 
the facility. 

• Once area has been appropriately disinfected, it can be opened for use. 
o Workers without close contact with the person who is sick can return to work immediately 

after disinfection. 
• If more than 7 days since the person who is sick visited or used the facility, additional cleaning and 

disinfection is not necessary. 
o Continue routing cleaning and disinfection. This includes everyday practices that businesses 

and communities normally use to maintain a healthy environment. 
  
  
  

Resources 
The following guidelines were referenced for the creation of this document.  
  
Washington Office of Superintendent of Public Instruction 
  
• Reopening Washington Schools 2020: District Planning Guide 
• Reopening Washington Schools: Questions & Answers for School Districts 2020 

  
Center for Catholic Education 
  
• Leading with Hope: A Reflective Guide for Catholic Schools in a New Reality 

  
Center for Disease Control 
  
• Cleaning and Disinfecting Your Facility 

 
Washington State Department of Health 
 
• Guidance for Daily COVID-19 Symptom Screening of Staff and Guests 
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Appendix A 

Screening Tool for COVID-19 

Date: ________   Time: _________  Temperature: __________ 

Screener Name: _________________________ 

Student/Teacher Name: ______________________ 

PLEASEA READ EACH QUESTION CAREFULLY  

1. Check any of the following symptoms you have experiencing in the past 48 hours:  

__ Fever or chills  

__ Cough  

__ Shortness of breath or difficulty breathing  

__ Fatigue  

__ Muscle or body aches  

__ Headache  

__ Recent loss of taste or smell  

__ Sore throat  

__ Congestion  

__ Nausea or vomiting  

__ Diarrhea  

2. Within the past 14 days, have you had contact with anyone that you know had COVID-19 
or COVID-like symptoms? Contact is being 6 feet (2 meters) or closer for more than  
15 minutes with a person or having direct contact with fluids from a person with COVID-19 
(for example, being coughed or sneezed on).  

___ Yes    __ No 

3. Have you had a positive COVID-19 test for active virus in the past 10 days?  
4. Within the past 14 days, has a public health or medical professional told you to self-

monitor, self-isolate, or self-quarantine because of concerns about COVID-19 infection? 
 
___ Yes    __ No 

 

I attest that all the above answers are true. 

Name: ____________________                   Signature: _________________________ 
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The decision to resume or expand in-person learning is complex and requires weighing both risks and 
benefits to children, staff, their families, and the broader community. With regards to COVID-19, DOH 
recommends that local leaders consider COVID-19 activity level (i.e., case rates, percent test 
positivity, trends, etc.) as well as the educational, social and emotional benefits of in-person learning 
for students. When recommending guiding metrics to resume in-person learning, DOH considered both 
the health risks of COVID-19 to students, school staff, and the surrounding community; as well as the 
benefits of in-person school to children and their families. These metrics are not intended to serve as a 
hard thresholds but as a primary consideration in determining for whom to provide in-person learning.   
 


For whom should your community provide in person learning? 
For School Administrators, Local Health Officers, and Community Stakeholders 


The risk of COVID-19 being introduced into the school and spreading depends on the health and safety measures taken by schools 
and the level of COVID-19 spread in the community. Consider the following educational modalities based on community 
transmission and other health and education risks and benefits. 


COVID-19 
Activity 


HIGH  
>350 cases/100K/14 days  
Test positivity >10%  
Trends in cases and hospitalizations 


MODERATE  
~50-350 cases/100K /14 days Test 
positivity 5-10%  
Trends in cases and 
hospitalizations 


LOW  
<50 cases/100K/14 days  
Test positivity <5% 
Trends in cases and 
hospitalizations 


Education 
Modality 


Phase in in-person learning in 
groups of 15 or fewer students for 
pre-K through grade 5 and those 
with highest needs.  


Prioritize Pre-K through grade 3, and 
students in any grade with 
disabilities, students living 
homeless, or those farthest from 
educational justice.  


If schools can demonstrate the 
ability to limit transmission in the 
school environment, add grades 4-5. 


Phase in in-person learning.  


Prioritize Elementary (pre-K -
5) if they are not already 
receiving in-person learning, 
and Middle School. 


 
If schools can demonstrate 
the ability to limit 
transmission in the school 
environment, add more high 
school students when case 
rates are below about 
200/100K/14 days. 


Provide in-person learning 
for all students. 


Extra- 
curricular 
Activities 


Cancel or postpone most in-person 
extra-curricular activities except 
those allowed under Safe Start and 


COVID-19.  


Extra-curricular activities 
must follow K-12, applicable 
Safe Start protocols and 


COVID-19. 


Extra-curricular activities 
must follow K-12, applicable 
Safe Start protocols and 


COVID-19. 


Transition   
Across all COVID-19 Activity Levels: 


 When trends in cases and hospitalizations are flat or decreasing, and the school can demonstrate the 
ability to limit transmission in the school environment, expand access to in-person learning 


 When trends are increasing, pause expansion of additional in-person learning and maintain access to 
in-person learning for those who have it. Schools are not required to reduce in-person learning or 
revert to remote learning based on metrics if the school can demonstrate the ability to limit 
transmission in the school environment. 


 Consider other health and education risks and benefits to children and their families  


At any COVID-19 level, transition temporarily to full distance learning for 14 days when school meets  
K-12 Health and Safety Guidance (p 16) or on recommendation of the local health officer. 





